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AGENDA 

GREEN PRACTICES COMMISSION MEETING 
 

Thursday, November 9, 2023 at 5:30 p.m. 
Heman Park Community Center (975 Pennsylvania Ave) 

 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 
 

2. ROLL CALL 
 

3. OPENING ROUND 
 

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: September 14, 2023 and October 12, 2023 
 

5. SPECIAL PRESENTATION: none 
 

6. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION  
 

7. NEW BUSINESS 
a. New Commissioner sworn in (Nicole Baumgarten) 
b. Nominate and elect new chairperson 
c. Spring electronics & shredding event  

 
8. OLD BUSINESS 

a. Sustainability action items chart 
b. ROARS Column 
c. Grow Solar Power Hour 
d. Tiny Forests 
e. Ripple Glass Recycling Company 

 
9. COUNCIL LIAISON UPDATE 

 
10. CLOSING ROUND 

 
11. ADJOURNMENT 

 
 
 
 
 
Staff Liaison Contact: 
Mary Kennedy, Senior Planner 
(314) 505-8516 
mkennedy@ucitymo.org 
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MEETING MINUTES (DRAFT) 

 
GREEN PRACTICES COMMISSION 

Thursday, September 14, 2023 at 6:30 – 8:00 pm 
via Videoconference (Zoom) 

1. Call to Order: 6:30pm 

2. Roll Call:  

Attendees Present: John Solodar (Chairman), Mathew Emden, Connie Mueller, Tim Schmalz, Stacy 
Clay (Council Liaison), Mary Kennedy (Staff Liaison) 

Attendees Absent:  None 

3. Opening Round: none 

4. Approval of Minutes: The July 13, 2023 meeting minutes were unanimously approved. 

5. Special Presentation: None 

6. Citizen Participation: None 

7. New Business:  

a. Grow Solar Power Hour: Mary Kennedy (Staff Liaison), reported that Grow Solar STL had 
reached out to the City to see if there was interest in planning a “Power Hour” event where 
residents can learn about solar power and can get a free solar consultation. She mentioned 
that the City Manager would like to compare to other similar organizations/services before 
proceeding. Commissioners agreed that this would be a good idea for the City to offer to its 
residents, and that with recent Inflation Reduction Act funding, there may be additional 
opportunities to connect residents with financial resources. 

b. Tiny Forests: Commissioner Mueller shared with the Commission an article that was in the 
New York Times recently about Tiny Forests, small plots of land that are converted into self-
sustaining green spaces. She and other residents, who are also U City in Bloom volunteers, 
have been talking about the idea of creating a Tiny Forest somewhere in U City. Ms. Kennedy 
said that she would provide a list of City-owned properties as a starting point to think about 
possible sites. 

c. Energy Code Amendment Update: Stacy Clay (City Council Liaison) reported that the recently 
proposed energy code amendment was no longer on the table because the original ordinance 
has some cost parameters built into it, and the proposed design was within those parameters. 
Therefore, the code amendment was unnecessary. Council Member Clay mentioned that the 
Council wants to ensure the Green Practices Commission would be involved in future 
discussions related to the energy code. 

d. New Commissioner nominated to GPC (Suzanne Schoomer): Chairman John Solodar shared 
that Suzanne Schoomer will be joining the GPC soon, likely at the October meeting. 
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8. Old Business:  

a. Sustainability action items chart: Commissioner Schmalz provided an update on the action 
items effort and decided that he and Ms. Kennedy would regroup on sending out the survey to 
the other commissioners. 

b. Comprehensive Plan Update: Ms. Kennedy presented an update on the City’s Comprehensive 
Plan process and shared that the Plan Commission will be voting on the full draft on 
September 27, 2023. After that, the next steps would be to present the proposed plan to the 
City Council in late October and have the Council vote on approval of the plan in November 
2023. Chairman Solodar was concerned about investing in bike lanes without there being 
enough bicyclists that use the city’s existing bike lanes. The Commissioners said that they 
would follow up with additional feedback after the meeting if needed. 

9. Council Liaison Update: Stacy Clay reported that the City Council heard a presentation on the 
construction costs for the City’s Trinity and Annex proposed renovations. Costs have gone up 
significantly since they began designing the project. The Council is considering options for cost 
reduction. 

Council Member Clay also reported some updates on the Market at Olive development: several 
businesses will be opening in the fourth quarter; Dierbergs is not going to move forward with 
locating a new store in the development and that the development group is looking into other 
options for that site; and that Costco is performing very well.  

10. Closing Round: 
Commissioner Schmalz mentioned that he participated in the Grow Solar STL group buy program 
several years ago and had a great experience with it. He also has recently reached out to the 
sustainability program leader at Brittany Woods Middle School and she is excited about coming to 
a future Green Practices meeting.  

11. Adjournment: The meeting was adjourned at 7:33 pm. 
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MEETING MINUTES (DRAFT) 

 
GREEN PRACTICES COMMISSION 

Thursday, October 12, 2023 at 5:30 pm 
Heman Park Community Center (975 Pennsylvania Ave) 

1. Call to Order: 5:31pm 

2. Roll Call:  

Attendees Present: John Solodar (Chairman), Mathew Emden, Connie Mueller, Tim Schmalz, 
Suzanne Schoomer, Mary Kennedy (Staff Liaison) 

Attendees Excused:  Stacy Clay (Council Liaison) 

3. Opening Round: Commissioner Schmalz shared that he is still working on arranging a time for the 
sustainability program leader from Brittany Woods Middle School to attend and present at a Green 
Practices Commission meeting. 

4. Approval of Minutes: There were no minutes for the Commission to review. 

5. Special Presentation: Franklin Rosario (Ripple Glass Recycling Company) 

Mr. Rosario gave a presentation on Ripple Glass Recycling Company and their efforts to bring glass 
recycling bins to the St. Louis area. The company was founded in Kansas City in 2009 and they have 
become the largest glass-only recycling company in the country. They are currently expanding into 
other metro areas. They put large purple bins around the area and when the bins are full, they 
transport the material to their facility near downtown St. Louis, and then it’s transported to Pevely, 
MO to be made into glass bottles. They have a significantly higher recovery rate than glass that’s 
recycled in single-stream systems. They are currently trying to find partners to host the bins—
either on private property or on city-owned properties. Their most used bins in Kansas City are in 
grocery store parking lots. So far in the St. Louis area, they have agreements with Webster Groves, 
Maplewood, and possibly Manchester. 

The commissioners asked if having glass-only private recycling would affect the City financially, 
since it currently handles recycling. Mr. Rosario also mentioned that they have a standard 
agreement for municipalities if the City decided to host a recycling bin on their property. Ms. 
Kennedy said she would look into the financial impact and get feedback from the City Manager. 

6. Citizen Participation: None 

7. New Business:  

a. ROARS Column: Ms. Kennedy proposed an idea to the Commissioners of having an ongoing 
Green Practices column in ROARS. The Commission could prepare articles in advance and the 
staff liaison could act as the editor. The Commission agreed to brainstorming future topics to 
discuss at the November meeting.  

b. New Commissioner nominated to GPC: The commissioners welcomed their newest 
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Commissioner, Suzanne Schoomer, and briefly introduced themselves. There was also mention 
that an additional commissioner will be nominated and sworn in soon.   

8. Old Business:  

a. Electronics Recycling and Document Shredding Event: Ms. Kennedy reported on how the 
September 16 recycling and shredding event went. It was a success, in terms of turnout and 
amount of material recycled, but mentioned there were several learned lessons that they will 
bring forward to improve future events. Those include possibly having the electronics and 
shredding at two different locations, having at least two events next year, and being sure to 
avoid important religious holidays, community events, and school breaks. The commissioners 
agreed that they’d like to proceed with planning another event next year in the spring. 

b. Sustainability action items chart: Commissioner Schmalz gave a brief overview of the results so 
far from the survey that was sent to the commissioners to rank/prioritize the action items. 
There were still a few commissioners that haven’t taken it and will need to by the November 
meeting. The intent would be to provide City Council and staff with sustainability-related 
projects, policies, and/or programs the City should pursue organized by budget, impact, 
timeframe, and staff capacity. 

c. Grow Solar Power Hour: Ms. Kennedy did not have an update but wanted to keep this item on 
the agenda under old business to keep it on everyone’s radar.  

d. Tiny Forests: Commissioner Mueller shared that she hasn’t done much additional research but 
wondered if creating a tiny forest on public property or private property would be better. She 
suggested focusing on flood-prone areas, such as the area between the River Des Peres and 
the Heman Park Pool. Ms. Kennedy mentioned that for City-owned properties, she’d need to 
do more research on what agreements would be necessary for long-term maintenance, 
liability, etc. She suggested the Hafner Court apartments site, for which the City has received 
federal funding for flood buyouts, as a possible site to consider, but again, more research and 
discussion with City leadership, the City’s forester and the Urban Forestry Commission is 
needed. Commissioner Schmalz also mentioned that the US Forest Service is currently 
encouraging urban re-forestry, and that there may be grants available. Missouri Department of 
Conservation could also have resources available.  

9. Council Liaison Update: None 

10. Closing Round: 
Commissioner Schmalz mentioned that he’s heard interest in having rentable community garden 
plots in U City.  

11. Adjournment: The meeting was adjourned at 6:50 pm. 


